Faculty Senate Council     
January 12, 2011
3:30-5 p.m.

Present:  Gullette, Aoki, Maurer, Meyer, Moritz, Turkeltaub, Amer, Garcia, Andrews, Griffith, Lo, Appleby, Ramon, Cottrill, Numan, Kreitzberg, Hasen, Fraser, Popalisky, Greenwalt, Raphael
Excused:  Davis, Edelstein, Racine
Absent:  Li, Hess, Fedder, Kamas, Cai, Ayoubi, Pellettieri, McCollough, Feinstein, Schulz, Yan, Counseling Psychology, Religious Studies
Invited Participants:  Diane Jonte-Pace, Vice Provost for Academic Affairs; Helen Moritz, Task Force on Election Rules Chair; Don Dodson, Interim Provost
1. President Riley opened the meeting at 3:30 p.m.  The majority approved the minutes of the December 1, 2010 meeting with several corrections.

2. OPENING REMARKS BY PRESIDENT RILEY
· The Faculty Senate has agreed to be a sponsor for Bronco Reads that starts January 14.  This is a project of the University Library to honor SCU faculty, staff, and students who enrich the campus and represent Conscience, Competence, and Compassion. 
· A reminder to respond to the Higher Education Research Institute survey per notice sent out by Don Dodson
· A reminder to respond to University Coordinating Committee Chair Thomas Plante’s email seeking nominations and volunteers for several openings on various committees.

· The Parking Committee will begin meeting this quarter.

       3.  WASC VISIT AND ASSESSMENT CHECK-IN


Diane Jonte-Pace reported that a representative of the WASC team will be visiting the Jesuit School of Theology on January 24 and 25.  She said five visiting team members will be at SCU on February 7-9 for 
the Educational Effectiveness visit. On February 8 there will be an open faculty meeting at 3:15 p.m. in Lucas Hall 126; an Exit meeting with the SCU community will be held on February 9 at 11:30 a.m., also 
in Lucas Hall 126.  She noted that the February 9 meeting will be the occasion for WASC to give their recommendations and final remarks to the University.  Diane said that there is a confidential email account (wasc4scu@yahoo.com) that anyone can use in order to contact WASC.   She said the visiting team from WASC will probably recommend a re-accreditation cycle of seven to ten years, but that special visits are sometimes required after four years.  The Visiting Team report will be received in April and the Commission Letter with the formal recommendations to the University will be received in June or July.

      Diane said the goal of the accreditation process is to support strong universities, academic excellence, good teaching, and student learning. She said that program review is a major component of the "Educational Effectiveness" visit.  She said that the program reviews of three departments – Liberal Studies, Environmental Studies, and Education – were selected for in-depth examination by WASC as these three departments had recently completed their own review and self study.  Diane said that this site, http://www.scu.edu/wasc, has additional information about the re-accreditation timeline, reports, self study, and other data.  Today’s presentation is posted on the site at the link called "Communications with the University," http://www.scu.edu/provost/ugst/wasc/communications.cfm, under the heading "Presentations."

      In response to a question about assessment, Ellen Kreitzberg said that WASC believes in assessment.  Diane noted that it may be useful to use other vocabulary: instead of speaking of assessment, perhaps we can simply ask whether our students are learning what we hope they'll learn and how we can more effectively support their learning. She said that WASC has been informed that SCU has learned great deal about itself during the accreditation process, and that the process has provided the university with an opportunity to compare our own practices with effective practices at other institutions, and to enhance evidence-based decision making on campus.  

Diane remarked that WASC is interested in feedback on the accreditation process, and because of feedback from universities, they are revising the Handbook of Accreditation and have shortened their process for future reviews.

Diane also reminded the Council that she had been asked in May 2010 to return periodically to the Faculty Senate Council to hear about faculty concerns regarding assessment, and that she would welcome faculty feedback and ideas about how to ensure that assessment is manageable and meaningful. She will return as needed to listen to faculty concerns, and can also be contacted by phone or email.

4.  FACULTY SENATE ELECTION RULES AND BYLAWS
Helen Moritz reported that the Task Force has made good progress on incorporating changes in the Election Rules that had been voted on by the faculty, and on improving the organization and flow of the document.  She said that drafting election rules concerning the Committees for Promotion to Senior Lecturer was impeded due to ambiguity in the language about the committees. While the Faculty Affairs Committee had the idea to make the committees’ structure somewhat analogous to rank and tenure committees, Helen said it was not clear whether there would be one committee for Arts and Sciences or two, one for the Arts disciplines and one for the Sciences disciplines.  She noted the attributes of both options. 
 

Helen said the Task Force concluded there should be a single committee in the College of Arts & Sciences, with membership from across the College.  However, she said that consideration should be given to how the three seats for tenured members are to be apportioned; for example, should there be a member from the Arts, a member from the Sciences, and one At-large member?  The Council members present agreed with this arrangement.

Another issue the Task Force addressed was whether the Committees for Promotion should be standing or ad hoc committees.  Citing positives and negatives, Helen said the Task Force concluded that, at least in the College of Arts & Sciences, a standing committee should be established that would be analogous to rank and tenure committees with three-year staggered terms.  The Council members present were in agreement on a standing committee.  She also said the Task Force recognizes that another solution might work better in schools with the number of candidates is smaller or potentially non-existent.

Helen’s final comments pertained to department representation on the Faculty Senate Council, specifically the representation of faculty in programs.  She said that in the past some faculty held joint appointments in a department as well as a program, but that now there are faculty who have appointments in programs only and, under the current system, have no representation on the Council.  Discussion on this topic will continue at a future meeting.

 5.  GOVERNANCE REVIEW


President Riley distributed a draft document to start a discussion on the role of the Faculty Senate Council in governance processes at the University.  He indicated that the draft is designed to 1) generate discussion on the specific proposals for improving the Council’s effectiveness in the governance system, 2) elicit additional ideas from representatives, and 3) gauge interest in specific changes we could make this year.  He said the draft will be revised to reflect discussions at this meeting and returned for further discussion and revision at the February 9 meeting.   He said he would like to send something along these lines on behalf of the Council to the Governance Review Task Force after the February meeting.  

Discussion started about changing the terms of the Faculty Senate President and President-elect from one year to two years, and whether the latter position should be eliminated per the original 2008 proposal.  It was noted that the two positions have different duties and a year does not offer much of a learning curve.  There also was discussion about the term length of the representatives and whether there should be consideration of the representative’s rank.  Term length was mentioned again as a factor for the representatives to ensure focus and cohesiveness on the Council and the importance of the representatives to report to their constituents.  Regarding faculty representation on the Board of Trustees, it was observed that currently our interactions with the Trustees is mediated by the administration.  One representative noted that representation on the Board was consistent with transparency, one of the goals in our governance process.  The Council agreed that attendance by the President and Provost, either every meeting or alternate meetings, should continue.
6.   CONSULTATION WITH THE PROVOST


Don Dodson began by commenting on the letter the Faculty Senate sent to the Chair of the Board of Trustees regarding the Faculty Appointment Model.  He offered his thanks about the content and general tone of the letter.  For the record, he stated that one sentence in the letter was incorrect in stating that it was "his decision to remove the floor and ceiling provisions" from the text previously endorsed by the Faculty Senate.  Don said it was not his decision to remove these provisions.  He said the Board's Academic Affairs Committee expressed serious concerns about the provisions.   After hearing their concerns, Don said he offered an alternative resolution to the Academic Affairs Committee without the provisions.  The Committee agreed that this more accurately reflected their thinking and approved the policy to send to the full Board.

He continued on the topic of the Faculty Appointment Model Implementation.  Don said that the implementation guidelines are continuing to be revised and the draft has been presented to various constituencies including an open forum on January 10.  He said that for planning purposes they have been working with Option C from the Size and Composition of the Faculty report presented by Charles Erekson to the Council at its December meeting. (Option C in the report uses 50% tenured/tenure-track faculty, 20% senior lecturers/lecturers, and 30% fixed-term faculty with a teaching load of six courses;  the School of Law is not included in the report.)  Don said they hope to announce decisions to faculty members affected by the policy by the end of this academic year.

Don presented a study on benchmarking, which compared SCU to institutions comprising four benchmark groups with comparisons focused on the proportion of instructional faculty that were tenured/tenure-track and the proportion that were full-time.  Don said if Option C were implemented, SCU’s position would generally compare favorably with the benchmark institutions. 

 

      Copies of the benchmark report, and of the size and composition analysis previously presented to the Council, are available on request from Don.

Don reported that the Provost's Office, at the request of the Trustees, is also conducting an analysis of the potential cost of the proposed Strategic Plan in terms of additional faculty and staff salary and benefits, office and lab space, technology support, financial aid, etc.   

Don's final comments related to the proposed curriculum changes in the Education Department.  He said the Board of Trustees Academic Affairs Committee and the Executive Committee of the Board have approved the proposal.  

